
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 04/19
Held on Monday 1st April 2019 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Ogborn – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Clarke, Di Lorenzo, Jerman, O’Dell and Walton.  D/Cllr Sharp and C/Cllr Shuter also attended the meeting.
48.
APOLOGIES:

Received from Cllr’s Bryant, Jolley and Maczkiewicz and also from D/Cllr Chaplin.

49.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes were agreed and signed.
50. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:

Cllr Buchanan, D/Cllr Sharp and C/Cllr Shuter under 51(a).  Cllr Clarke and Cllr Ogborn under item 54 planning.

51.
MATTERS ARISING:
Primary School Play Area

We had received a response to our letter from Anglian Learning which the Clerk read out.  In the letter they state that they were not aware that they needed to seek approval from the DfE to enter into a licence agreement which is why it was taking so long.  Cllr Di Lorenzo had met with them in April/May and they had not mentioned this and we have had no correspondence from them since that time.  He felt that we shouldn’t have had to wait 9 months to find this out.  It was a term of the lease that they had to enter into a license.  C/Cllr Shuter commented that the County Council had never needed approval from the DfE before and felt it was probably their solicitors that were insisting on this.  The Clerk will reply.

ACTION:  CLERK TO RESPOND AND ALSO SCAN LETTER

b)  Parking outside of shops
Cllr Ogborn had been in contact with Cllr Martin who will be liaising with Highways concerning this.
c)  Bus shelter A1303
C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that work should begin at the end of April//beginning of May.

52.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter reported that up to last week 1677 potholes had been filled and there were 793 reported potholes outstanding.  It has been a milder winter than the previous year and they have managed to keep on top of the problem. Lucy Frazer MP had been in touch with C/Cllr Shuter, as she had received a complaint about parking outside of the shops and how this restricted the view of vehicles. He was awaiting further details from her.  The Parish Council had not been informed.  Overall it was felt that the SID’s in the village were helping the problem of speeding although Cllr Walton felt that the one by the shops was misplaced.  The Clerk mentioned that this had come up before and that there had been no other lamp post to be able to put it on.  Regarding our query about ‘stop’ signs it was confirmed that the County Council have applied to the department of Transport for ‘stop’ signs to be placed at the High Street and Bell Road junctions. C/Cllr Shuter feels confident that they will approve the one at Bell Road as there has been a recent accident there, but is not sure about the High Street location as there has not been an accident since the new roadworks have been put in. They are also looking at the crossroads at the Bulbeck/Dullingham junction. A discussion took place regarding the Missing Sock junction but C/Cllr Shuter said he had looked at this and felt that the vision was good there.  Cllr’s also discussed the suggestion of a disabled bay outside of the pub, rather than the double yellow lines, but C/Cllr Shuter said parking so close to the junction would still be restricted.   
C/Cllr Shuter mentioned that there is now a Fly Tipping Enforcement Officer at East Cambs.  Fly tipping was becoming a big rural crime as people were doing it for profit. He is meeting with the Enforcement Officer and Jason Ablewhite from the Police to see how the problem can be tackled in the future.   
District
D/Cllr Sharp commented that he had been at Lode Road by the 30 mph sign and had witnessed many cars completely ignoring the sign as they came into the village.  The sign at McDungle Corner that we had queried had now been taken down.  D/Cllr Sharp is still trying to sort out getting the dog bin moved from Lode Road and we are hopeful this will be done this week.  The dog bin on Tunbridge Lane had been overflowing but this had been reported and was emptied quite soon after this.  This is D/Cllr Sharps last meeting as he is standing for Wood Ditton ward.  Cllr Ogborn thanked him for this hard work.
53.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  John Salisbury Charity – appointment of trustee
Cllr William Clarke had joined the board of trustees and the Parish Council had been asked to appoint one other person.  Lucinda Brown responded to an advert in the Cresset and went to the last meeting as an observer.  She has indicated that she would like to join the board of trustees.  She lives in Lode Road and works for a law firm specialising in litigation for property trusts.  All agreed to the appointment.

ACTION:  CLERK TO INFORM TRUSTEES

b)  Annual Parish Meeting – Wednesday 15th May
Cllr Ogborn announced our Parish Meeting will be 15th May.  Cllr Bryant had asked that we have ‘community’ as a theme for the meeting.  The Clerk suggested that we ask the Fete Committee if they wanted to come and speak which was felt to be a good idea.
ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO FETE COMMITTEE

c)  Elections
The elections are 2nd May.  We have 12 vacancies and 7 people that have submitted nomination forms, which means we are 5 people short.  Cllr Ogborn said we may have to look at ways to make ourselves more efficient. It may be that we have no committee meetings or can we have teleconferences?  It was agreed that ‘role of parish councillor’ should be an agenda item at the next meeting.

54.
PLANNING:

Cllr Buchanan had sent out a report to all and went through this.  There were no complaints regarding the application for 3 Peacock Drive.  Regarding the application for the Stone Yard, Cllr Buchannan pointed out that this was a very large site and the application does not specify exactly what the workshops/showrooms are to be used for. She felt some concern about how large it could be and felt we should make comment about this, saying we would not want it to get any bigger.  There were no complaints regarding the application for 5 Bradfords Close.  Land rear of 11 Bell Road, there had been an application to reduce the size, making this a 3 bedroomed bungalow. There has been another amendment to this which has come in the last few days.  The Parish Council still opposes backland development of any kind and these large houses do not meet the criteria of village homes for village people, but Cllr Buchanan commented that there are no planning reasons to object.

Some time ago a developer had wanted to come and talk to Parish Council about land on the High Street which is almost opposite the scout hut.  We had said this was greenbelt and also in the conservation area, so were not interested in talking about it.  We have been contacted by them again.  Cllr Buchanan had expected this due to the withdrawal of the local plan.  She reiterated that the area is well protected by greenbelt and being in the conservation area.  We had wanted to further protect this land on the local plan, but had been advised by Rebecca Saunt at the Planning Department, that we did not need to as the area was already well protected.  Cllr Buchanan will reply to the developer.
Cllr Jerman asked if we as a Parish Council would ever consider anything at all on that site bearing in mind we could probably go to them with a shopping list.  All agreed that we would never agree to build on the greenbelt.  It was also noted that there were other areas of the village that we had said were more suitable for future building as indicated on the local plan.

ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO REPLY TO DEVELOPER
Cllr Buchanan also commented on the new sign that had gone up outside of the medical practice which was very large and she feels should have had planning permission.  She asked that D/Cllr Sharp look into this.
ACTION: D/CLLR SHARP TO REFER TO PLANNING DEPARTMENT

55.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:
Cllr Jolley was not at the meeting but had sent a report in.  The cemetery gates had been repaired, repainted and refitted.  All agreed that they looked much better.  Residents are still reporting dog fouling issues. We have fitted some warning notices around the village and have some more to put up.  Cllr Clarke had got a quotation to repair the village noticeboard and the committee had agreed to go ahead with this.  The clerk had received some complaints about the grass cutting not yet having started.  They were due to start this week.  The grass is very long and it may take a couple of cuts for it to be of a good standard.  Cllr Di Lorenzo mentioned the signs at Spring Lane were covered over by overhanging branches.  The Clerk will look at this. 

ACTION:  CLLR CLARKE TO ARRANGE REPAIR OF NOTICEBOARD.  CLERK TO LOOK AT OVERHANGING BRANCHES

56.
FINANCE:
 a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts
Mrs C Fullwood – Salary




 715.20 

Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses



   54.82


I Swift –Litter picking (4 weeks)



   52.50


A Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


Lil’ Jockeys – grant for Fete Committee


 438.00


Bottisham Cresset – grant




 200.00


Bottisham Bowls Club – grant



 150.00


Bottisham Sports and Social Club – grant


 200.00


Anglian Water – churchyard



   11.84

PCC – church floodlighting




 306.35 

Signed and verified by Cllr Ogborn.  The Clerk will get Cllr Bryant to also sign.

b)  End of year accounts
The Clerk reported that the end of year accounts had all tallied and these were distributed.  We had received the VAT return and had finished the year on £91967.59.  There was some work to do for the audit and this will begin in the next few weeks.  
c)  Grant funding
We had received a request from Saplings Pre-school Playgroup for some grant funding. This is towards improving their outside space and they are looking for between £300 to £500.  This was discussed.  There is enough in the budget to contribute £300, but there were some concerns over the viability of the playgroup.  Cllr Jerman suggested that we contact them and ask them if they can give us an assurance that the playgroup will still be running.  It was pointed out that it was bureaucracy rather than funds that were causing problems. 
ACTION: CLERK TO RESPOND TO APPLICANT

57.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Ogborn had nothing to add.

58.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Ogborn had chaired the last meeting, as Cllr Di Lorenzo was not available.  It was agreed by all, including the 2 contractors that had come to visit the site, that the ‘dirt hills’ was the ideal site for a playground.  We were disappointed that, after being advised by the Residents Association that their AGM was in April, they actually had the meeting the day before our Working Party meeting in March (without warning us of the change of date).  We then received a letter saying that they had voted against the area being used for a play area, despite us not being able to give them any details.  It was also not placed on the agenda, so potentially interested residents were naware the matter would be discussed.  There is a new Chair and we will seek to liaise again with the Residents Association once we have draft plans to present.  We will have plans for the site from the contractors before our next meeting.  Cllr Di Lorenzo said the outcome of the AGM was very different from the tone of his initial discussion with the committee.  We were keen to have a proper consultation with residents and will await the plans.

59.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed. Also received letter from Anglian Learning.
60.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

61.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS
As listed. Also received complaints regarding grass cutting and information regarding the Big Lunch at Ancient Meadows.
62.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be TUESDAY 7th May due to the bank holiday and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club. 

Cllr Ogborn thanked both Cllr Jerman and Cllr Walton for their work. This was their last meeting as parish councillors. Cll Bryant had also expressed her thanks.


